II. Of the One and Only True
God
I believe that there is one, and only one, living and true
God. The one true God is the LORD God as He has revealed
Himself in the Scriptures. The LORD God is a self-existent,
infinite, intelligent Spirit, the maker and supreme ruler of
heaven and earth. As such, and by virtue of this fact, all
things and persons in every place and time, both spiritual and
physical are His property. He is present in all places at all
times, which is from everlasting to everlasting, and nothing
is or can be hid from His knowledge. The LORD God is infinite
in knowledge, wisdom and understanding, and in power and
presence. The LORD God is glorious in His infinite
righteousness and holiness, and men and angels do owe Him all
possible honor, confidence and love.
In the unity of the Godhead there are three persons, the
Father, the Word, and the Holy Ghost. These three persons are
fully equal in all respects, being one in will, intent and
purpose. The persons of the Godhead are all self-existent,
infinite in all respects, and are all God. All were equally
present and active in the creation of the heavens and the
earth, and all are active in the redemption the LORD God has
provided for and offers to all men everywhere at all times
while this earth exists. In the great work of redemption the
persons of the Godhead each voluntarily assumed offices for
the purpose of effecting the reconciliation of man to Himself.
These offices are called the Father, the Son, and the Holy
Ghost, and by this God is both just and the justifier of all
who believe in Christ Jesus, who is God the Son.
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Scriptures
And it came to pass at the time of the offering of the evening
sacrifice, that Elijah the prophet came near, and said, LORD
God of Abraham, Isaac, and of Israel, let it be known this day
that thou art God in Israel, and that I am thy servant, and
that I have done all these things at thy word. Hear me, O
LORD, hear me, that this people may know that thou art the
LORD God, and that thou hast turned their heart back again.
Then the fire of the LORD fell, and consumed the burnt
sacrifice, and the wood, and the stones, and the dust, and
licked up the water that was in the trench. And when all the
people saw it, they fell on their faces: and they said, The
LORD, he is the God; the LORD, he is the God. (I Kings
18:36-39)God is a spirit: and they that worship him must
worship him in spirit and in truth. (John 4:24)
To whom then will ye liken me, or shall I be equal? saith the
Holy One. Lift up your eyes on high, and behold who hath
created these things, that bringeth out their host by number:
he calleth them all by names by the greatness of his might,
for that he is strong in power; not one faileth. Why sayest
thou, O Jacob, and speakest, O Israel, My way is hid from the
LORD, and my judgment is passed over from my God? Hast thou
not known? hast thou not heard, that the everlasting God, the
LORD, the Creator of the ends of the earth, fainteth not,
neither is weary? there is no searching of his understanding.
(Isaiah 40:25-28)

Great is our Lord, and of great power: his understanding is
infinite. (Psalm 147:5)
Thus saith the LORD the King of Israel, and his redeemer the
LORD of hosts; I am the first, and I am the last; and beside
me there is no God. And who, as I, shall call, and shall
declare it, and set it in order for me, since I appointed the
ancient people? and the things that are coming, and shall
come, let them shew unto them. Fear ye not, neither be afraid:
have not I told thee from that time, and have declared it? ye
are even my witnesses. Is there a God beside me? yea, there is
no God; I know notany. (Isaiah 44:6-8)
To whom will ye liken me, and make me equal, and compare me,
that we may be like? They lavish gold out of the bag, and
weigh silver in the balance, and hire a goldsmith; and he
maketh it a god: they fall down, yea, they worship. They bear
him upon the shoulder, they carry him, and set him in his
place, and he standeth; from his place shall he not remove:
yea, one shall cry unto him, yet can he not answer, nor save
him out of his trouble. Remember this, and shew yourselves
men: bring it again to mind, O ye transgressors. Remember the
former things of old: for I am God, and there is none else; I
am God, and there is none like me, Declaring the end from the
beginning, and from ancient times the things that are not yet
done, saying, My counsel shall stand, and I will do all my
pleasure: Calling a ravenous bird from the east, the man that
executeth my counsel from a far country: yea, I have spoken
it, I will also bring it to pass; I have purposed it, I will
also do it. Hearken unto me, ye stouthearted, that are far
from righteousness: I bring near my righteousness; it shall
not be far off, and my salvation shall not tarry: and I will
place salvation in Zion for Israel my glory. (Isaiah 46:5-13)
But the LORD is the true God, he is the living God, and an
everlasting king: at his wrath the earth shall tremble, and
the nations shall not be able to abide his indignation. Thus
shall ye say unto them, The gods that have not made the

heavens and the earth, even they shall perish from the earth,
and from under these heavens. He hath made the earth by his
power, he hath established the world by his wisdom, and hath
stretched out the heavens by his discretion. When he uttereth
his voice, there is a multitude of waters in the heavens, and
he causeth the vapours to ascend from the ends of the earth;
he maketh lightnings with rain, and bringeth forth the wind
out of his treasures. Every man is brutish in his knowledge:
every founder is confounded by the graven image: for his
molten image is falsehood, and there is no breath in them.
They are vanity, and the work of errors: in the time of their
visitation they shall perish. The portion of Jacob is not like
them: for he is the former of all things; and Israel is the
rod of his inheritance: The LORD of hosts is his name.
(Jeremiah 10:10-16)
Behold, God is mighty, and despiseth not any: he is mighty in
strength and wisdom. He preserveth not the life of the wicked:
but giveth right to the poor. He withdraweth not his eyes from
the righteous: but with kings are they on the throne; yea, he
doth establish them for ever, and they are exalted. And if
they be bound in fetters, and be holden in cords of
affliction; Then he sheweth them their work, and their
transgressions that they have exceeded. He openeth also their
ear to discipline, and commandeth that they return from
iniquity. If they obey and serve him, they shall spend their
days in prosperity, and their years in pleasures. But if they
obey not, they shall perish by the sword, and they shall die
without knowledge. But the hypocrites in heart heap up wrath:
they cry not when he bindeth them. They die in youth, and
their life is among the unclean. (Job 36:5-14)
And the Father himself, which hath sent me, hath borne witness
of me. Ye have neither heard his voice at any time, nor seen
his shape. And ye have not his word abiding in you: for whom
he hath sent, him ye believe not. Search the scriptures; for
in them ye think ye have eternal life: and they are they which

testify of me. (John 5:37-39)
And beginning at Moses and all the prophets, he expounded unto
them in all the scriptures the things concerning himself.
(Luke 24:27)
Thus saith the LORD, Let not the wise man glory in his wisdom,
neither let the mighty man glory in his might, let not the
rich man glory in his riches: But let him that glorieth glory
in this, that he understandeth and knoweth me, that I am the
LORD which exercise lovingkindness, judgment, and
righteousness, in the earth: for in these things I delight,
saith the LORD. (Jeremiah 9:23-24)
Then the LORD answered Job out of the whirlwind, and said, Who
is this that darkeneth counsel by words without knowledge?
Gird up now thy loins like a man; for I will demand of thee,
and answer thou me. Where wast thou when I laid the
foundations of the earth? declare, if thou hast understanding.
Who hath laid the measures thereof, if thou knowest? or who
hath stretched the line upon it? Whereupon are the foundations
thereof fastened? or who laid the corner stone thereof; When
the morning stars sang together, and all the sons of God
shouted for joy? Or who shut up the sea with doors, when it
brake forth, as if it had issued out of the womb? When I made
the cloud the garment thereof, and thick darkness a
swaddlingband for it, And brake up for it my decreed place,
and set bars and doors, And said, Hitherto shalt thou come,
but no further: and here shall thy proud waves be stayed? Hast
thou commanded the morning since thy days; and caused the
dayspring to know his place; That it might take hold of the
ends of the earth, that the wicked might be shaken out of it?
(Job 38:1-13)
Produce your cause, saith the LORD; bring forth your strong
reasons, saith the King of Jacob. Let them bring them forth,
and shew us what shall happen: let them shew the former
things, what they be, that we may consider them, and know the

latter end of them; or declare us things for to come. Shew the
things that are to come hereafter, that we may know that ye
are gods: yea, do good, or do evil, that we may be dismayed,
and behold it together. Behold, ye are of nothing, and your
work of nought: an abomination is he that chooseth you.
(Isaiah 41:21-24)
O LORD, thou hast searched me, and known me. Thou knowest my
downsitting and mine uprising, thou understandest my thought
afar off. Thou compassest my path and my lying down, and art
acquainted with all my ways. For there is not a word in my
tongue, but, lo, O LORD, thou knowest it altogether. Thou hast
beset me behind and before, and laid thine hand upon me. Such
knowledge is too wonderful for me; it is high, I cannot attain
unto it.
Whither shall I go from thy spirit? or whither shall I flee
from thy presence? If I ascend up into heaven, thou art there:
if I make my bed in hell, behold, thou art there. If I take
the wings of the morning, and dwell in the uttermost parts of
the sea; Even there shall thy hand lead me, and thy right hand
shall hold me. If I say, Surely the darkness shall cover me;
even the night shall be light about me. Yea, the darkness
hideth not from thee; but the night shineth as the day: the
darkness and the light are both alike to thee. For thou hast
possessed my reins: thou hast covered me in my mother’s womb.
I will praise thee; for I am fearfully and wonderfully made:
marvellous are thy works; and that my soul knoweth right well.
My substance was not hid from thee, when I was made in secret,
and curiously wrought in the lowest parts of the earth. Thine
eyes did see my substance, yet being unperfect; and in thy
book all my members were written, which in continuance were
fashioned, when as yet there was none of them. (Psalm
139:1-16)
If now thou hast understanding, hear this: hearken to the
voice of my words. Shall even he that hateth right govern? and
wilt thou condemn him that is most just? Is it fit to say to a

king, Thou art wicked? and to princes, Ye are ungodly? How
much less to him that accepteth not the persons of princes,
nor regardeth the rich more than the poor? for they all are
the work of his hands. In a moment shall they die, and the
people shall be troubled at midnight, and pass away: and the
mighty shall be taken away without hand. For his eyes are upon
the ways of man, and he seeth all his goings. There is no
darkness, nor shadow of death, where the workers of iniquity
may hide themselves. For he will not lay upon man more than
right; that he should enter into judgment with God. He shall
break in pieces mighty men without number, and set others in
their stead. Therefore he knoweth their works, and he
overturneth them in the night, so that they are destroyed.
(Job 34:16-25)
And at the end of the days I Nebuchadnezzar lifted up mine
eyes unto heaven, and mine understanding returned unto me, and
I blessed the most High, and I praised and honoured him that
liveth for ever, whose dominion is an everlasting dominion,
and his kingdom is from generation to generation: And all the
inhabitants of the earth are reputed as nothing: and he doeth
according to his will in the army of heaven, and among the
inhabitants of the earth: and none can stay his hand, or say
unto him, What doest thou? (Daniel 4:34-35)
Lord, thou hast been our dwelling place in all generations.
Before the mountains were brought forth, or ever thou hadst
formed the earth and the world, even from everlasting to
everlasting, thou art God. Thou turnest man to destruction;
and sayest, Return, ye children of men. For a thousand years
in thy sight are but as yesterday when it is past, and as a
watch in the night. (Psalm 90:1-4)
And the LORD met Balaam, and put a word in his mouth, and
said, Go again unto Balak, and say thus. And when he came to
him, behold, he stood by his burnt offering, and the princes
of Moab with him. And Balak said unto him, What hath the LORD
spoken? And he took up his parable, and said, Rise up, Balak,

and hear; hearken unto me, thou son of Zippor: God is not a
man, that he should lie; neither the son of man, that he
should repent: hath he said, and shall he not do it? or hath
he spoken, and shall he not make it good? Behold, I have
received commandment to bless: and he hath blessed; and I
cannot reverse it. (Numbers 23:16-20)
Therefore hearken unto me, ye men of understanding: far be it
from God, that he should do wickedness; and from the Almighty,
that he should commit iniquity. For the work of a man shall he
render unto him, and cause every man to find according to his
ways. Yea, surely God will not do wickedly, neither will the
Almighty pervert judgment. Who hath given him a charge over
the earth? or who hath disposed the whole world? If he set his
heart upon man, if he gather unto himself his spirit and his
breath; All flesh shall perish together, and man shall turn
again unto dust. (Job 34:10-15)
And one of the scribes came, and having heard them reasoning
together, and perceiving that he had answered them well, asked
him, Which is the first commandment of all? And Jesus answered
him, The first of all the commandments is, Hear, O Israel; The
Lord our God is one Lord: And thou shalt love the Lord thy God
with all thy heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy
mind, and with all thy strength: this is the first
commandment. And the second is like, namely this, Thou shalt
love thy neighbour as thyself. There is none other commandment
greater than these. And the scribe said unto him, Well,
Master, thou hast said the truth: for there is one God; and
there is none other but he: And to love him with all the
heart, and with all the understanding, and with all the soul,
and with all the strength, and to love neighbour as himself,
is more than all whole burnt offerings and sacrifices. (Mark
12:28-33)
And God spake all these words, saying, I am the LORD thy God,
which have brought thee out of the land of Egypt, out of the
house of bondage. Thou shalt have no other gods before me.

Thou shalt not make unto thee any graven image, or any
likeness of any thing that is in heaven above, or that is in
the earth beneath, or that is in the water under the earth:
Thou shalt not bow down thyself to them, nor serve them: for I
the LORD thy God am a jealous God, visiting the iniquity of
the fathers upon the children unto the third and fourth
generation of them that hate me; And shewing mercy unto
thousands of them that love me, and keep my commandments.
(Exodus 20:1-6)
For the wrath of God is revealed from heaven against all
ungodliness and unrighteousness of men, who hold the truth in
unrighteousness; Because that which may be known of God is
manifest in them; for God hath shewed it unto them. For the
invisible things of him from the creation of the world are
clearly seen, being understood by the things that are made,
even his eternal power and Godhead; so that they are without
excuse: Because that, when they knew God, they glorified him
not as God, neither were thankful; but became vain in their
imaginations, and their foolish heart was darkened. Professing
themselves to be wise, they became fools, And changed the
glory of the uncorruptible God into an image made like to
corruptible man, and to birds, and fourfooted beasts, and
creeping things. (Romans 1:18-23)
And the four beasts had each of them six wings about him; and
they were full of eyes within: and they rest not day and
night, saying, Holy, holy, holy, Lord God Almighty, which was,
and is, and is to come. And when those beasts give glory and
honour and thanks to him that sat on the throne, who liveth
for ever and ever, The four and twenty elders fall down before
him that sat on the throne, and worship him that liveth for
ever and ever, and cast their crowns before the throne,
saying, Thou art worthy, O Lord, to receive glory and honour
and power: for thou hast created all things, and for thy
pleasure they are and were created. (Revelation 4:8-11)
For there are three that bear record in heaven, the Father,

the Word, and the Holy Ghost: and these three are one. (I John
5:7)
Go ye therefore, and teach all nations, baptizing them in the
name of the Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost:
Teaching them to observe all things whatsoever I have
commanded you: and, lo, I am with you alway, even unto the end
of the world. Amen. (Matthew 28:19-20)
The grace of the Lord Jesus Christ, and the love of God, and
the communion of the Holy Ghost, be with you all. Amen. (II
Corinthians 13:14)
And God said, Let us make man in our image, after our
likeness: and let them have dominion over the fish of the sea,
and over the fowl of the air, and over the cattle, and over
all the earth, and over every creeping thing that creepeth
upon the earth. So God created man in his own image, in the
image of God created he him; male and female created he them.
(Genesis 1:26-27)
And the LORD God said, Behold, the man is become as one of us,
to know good and evil: and now, lest he put forth his hand,
and take also of the tree of life, and eat, and live for ever:
Therefore the LORD God sent him forth from the garden of Eden,
to till the ground from whence he was taken. (Genesis 3:22-23)
Art thou not from everlasting, O LORD my God, mine Holy One?
we shall not die. O LORD, thou hast ordained them for
judgment; and, O mighty God, thou hast established them for
correction. Thou art of purer eyes than to behold evil, and
canst not look on iniquity: wherefore lookest thou upon them
that deal treacherously, and holdest thy tongue when the
wicked devoureth the man that is more righteous than he?
(Habakkuk 1:12-13)
Let this mind be in you, which was also in Christ Jesus: Who,
being in the form of God, thought it not robbery to be equal
with God: But made himself of no reputation, and took upon him

the form of a servant, and was made in the likeness of men:
And being found in fashion as a man, he humbled himself, and
became obedient unto death, even the death of the cross.
Wherefore God also hath highly exalted him, and given him a
name which is above every name: That at the name of Jesus
every knee should bow, of things in heaven, and things in
earth, and things under the earth; And that every tongue
should confess that Jesus Christ is Lord, to the glory of God
the Father. (Philippians 2:5-11)
In the beginning was the Word, and the Word was with God, and
the Word was God. The same was in the beginning with God. All
things were made by him; and without him was not any thing
made that was made. (John 1:1-3)
And I saw heaven opened, and behold a white horse; and he that
sat upon him was called Faithful and True, and in
righteousness he doth judge and make war. His eyes were as a
flame of fire, and on his head were many crowns; and he had a
name written, that no man knew, but he himself. And he was
clothed with a vesture dipped in blood: and his name is called
The Word of God. And the armies which were in heaven followed
him upon white horses, clothed in fine linen, white and clean.
And out of his mouth goeth a sharp sword, that with it he
should smite the nations: and he shall rule them with a rod of
iron: and he treadeth the winepress of the fierceness and
wrath of Almighty God. And he hath on his vesture and on his
thigh a name written, KING OF KINGS, AND LORD OF LORDS.
(Revelation 19:11-16)
For unto which of the angels said he at any time, Thou art my
Son, this day have I begotten thee? And again, I will be to
him a Father, and he shall be to me a Son? And again, when he
bringeth in the firstbegotten into the world, he saith, And
let all the angels of God worship him. And of the angels he
saith, Who maketh his angels spirits, and his ministers a
flame of fire. But unto the Son he saith, Thy throne, O God,
is for ever and ever: a sceptre of righteousness is the

sceptre of thy kingdom. Thou hast loved righteousness, and
hated iniquity; therefore God, even thy God, hath anointed
thee with the oil of gladness above thy fellows. (Hebrews
1:5-9)
Beware
deceit,
world,
fulness

lest any man spoil you through philosophy and vain
after the tradition of men, after the rudiments of the
and not after Christ. For in him dwelleth all the
of the Godhead bodily. (Colossians 2:8-9)

These things have I spoken unto you, being yet present with
you. But the Comforter, which is the Holy Ghost, whom the
Father will send in my name, he shall teach you all things,
and bring all things to your remembrance, whatsoever I have
said unto you. (John 14:25-26)
Nevertheless I tell you the truth; It is expedient for you
that I go away: for if I go not away, the Comforter will not
come unto you; but if I depart, I will send him unto you. And
when he is come, he will reprove the world of sin, and of
righteousness, and of judgment: Of sin, because they believe
not on me; Of righteousness, because I go to my Father, and ye
see me no more; Of judgment, because the prince of this world
is judged. I have yet many things to say unto you, but ye
cannot bear them now. Howbeit when he, the Spirit of truth, is
come, he will guide you into all truth: for he shall not speak
of himself; but whatsoever he shall hear, that shall he speak:
and he will shew you things to come. He shall glorify me: for
he shall receive of mine, and shall shew it unto you. All
things that the Father hath are mine: therefore said I, that
he shall take of mine, and shall shew it unto you. (John
16:7-15)
Now there
there are
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are diversities of gifts, but the same Spirit. And
differences of administrations, but the same Lord.
are diversities of operations, but it is the same
worketh all in all. (I Corinthians 12:4-6)

But now the righteousness of God without the law is
manifested, being witnessed by the law and the prophets; Even
the righteousness of God which is by faith of Jesus Christ
unto all and upon all them that believe: for there is no
difference: For all have sinned, and come short of the glory
of God; Being justified freely by his grace through the
redemption that is in Christ Jesus: Whom God hath set forth to
be a propitiation through faith in his blood, to declare his
righteousness for the remission of sins that are past, through
the forbearance of God; To declare, I say, at this time his
righteousness: that he might be just, and the justifier of him
which believeth in Jesus. (Romans 3:21-26)
I exhort therefore, that, first of all, supplications,
prayers, intercessions, and giving of thanks, be made for all
men; For kings, and for all that are in authority; that we may
lead a quiet and peaceable life in all godliness and honesty.
For this is good and acceptable in the sight of God our
Saviour; Who will have all men to be saved, and to come unto
the knowledge of the truth. (I Timothy 2:1-4)
Say unto them, As I live, saith the Lord GOD, I have no
pleasure in the death of the wicked; but that the wicked turn
from his way and live: turn ye, turn ye from your evil ways;
for why will ye die, O house of Israel? (Ezekiel 33:11)
And the LORD descended in the cloud, and stood with him there,
and proclaimed the name of the LORD. And the LORD passed by
before him, and proclaimed, The LORD, The LORD God, merciful
and gracious, longsuffering, and abundant in goodness and
truth, Keeping mercy for thousands, forgiving iniquity and
transgression and sin, and that will by no means clear the
guilty; visiting the iniquity of the fathers upon the
children, and upon the children’s children, unto the third and
to the fourth generation. (Exodus 34:5-7)
Now unto the King eternal, immortal, invisible, the only wise
God, be honour and glory for ever and ever. Amen. (I Timothy

1:17)

